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Meeting Minutes of April 24, 2003

124 McNutt Hall, 1:00 p.m.
CALL TO ORDER
Vice Chairman Elect Kent Weisenstein opened the meeting by welcoming everyone to the meeting.  He announced that Don Kummer is having elective surgery and could not be with us today.  At this time he asked for introductions around the room.

Those attending were:

John Bartel

Jerry Bersett

Avery Drake

John Farmer

Ed Goetemann

Bud Hacker

Bob Hopler

Bill Horst

Dick Hunt

Orville Hunter 

Thomas O’Keefe

Tom O’Keefe

Norbert Neumann


Bob Quenon

Ted Ruppert

Lee Saperstein

Steve Shaw

Greg Skannal

Jim Spehr

George Stegemeier

George Taylor

John Warner 

Kent Weisenstein

Marvin Zeid

Representatives of UMR:

Richard Brow, Chairman, Ceramic Engineering

Judy Cavender, Development Associate

Cecilia Elmore, Recruiting Coordinator, Dean’s Office

Larry Grayson, Chairman, Mining Engineering

Jay Gregg, Chairman, Geology & Geophysics 

Jay Goff, Dean, Enrollment Management

Anuj Gupta, Head, Petroleum Engineering 

Linda Guyton, Administrative Assistant, Dean’s Office

Ron Kohser, Chairman, Metallurgical Engineering 

Louise Morgan, Development Associate

Robert Laudon, Associate Dean & Professor of Geology & Geophysics

David Summers, Director, Rock Mechanics & Explosives Research Center

David Van Aken, Associate Dean & Professor of Metallurgical Eng. 

David Wronkiewicz, Assoc. Professor, Geology & Geophysics 

REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF PAST MINUTES

Review and approval of past minutes of April 25, 2002, and October 11, 2002.  A motion was made by John Bartel to accept them as submitted; it was seconded by Dick Hunt and passed unanimously.

REVIEW AND APPROVAL OF AGENDA AND NEW ITEMS
The next agenda item was a request for any changes to the agenda and/or additions of any new items.  There were no changes suggested.

ANNOUNCEMENTS
Dean Saperstein introduced the two new associate deans: Dr. David Van Aken, research and graduate studies, and Dr. Robert Laudon,  instruction and undergraduate studies. 

Dean Saperstein announced the OGS weekend events.  The Scholars Banquet on Friday, the OGS buffet on Friday, the Block party and the OGS Banquet, which is Saturday night in Centennial Hall.  The Dean apologized for missing the OGS banquet because he will be a keynote speaker at a conference in Montana and will not be present.  As a side comment about OGS, Dean Saperstein announced that we have the highest percentage membership in OGS of any academy on the UMR Campus.

BIRBECK CHAIR
 Lester Birbeck was an alumnus in Petroleum Engineering and left a part of his estate for endowment. $1.1M is needed to fund a chair but his gift was slightly short.  Academy members gave us additional funds.  We have gone through our accounts and found that we have money left from the McNutt fund-raising, which was development money.  These remaining funds can be used to put us at the $1.1M that is needed to proceed with the Birbeck Chair.  Dr. Saperstein will be talking with Provost Shah to get this filled.  He, as Dean, will decide where the chair will go.  At this time he asked for thoughts and input from the academy members.  Several people pointed out that energy supply is going to be a world-wide problem and that the chair could be used in some way toward that end.  

COST EFFECTIVENESS SESSION
A cost effectiveness session was held with Jerry Bersett and Bill Mount on December 10, 2002.  Bill Mount was not able to attend today.  They spent a day at UMR and went through a lot of infrastructure areas such as overhead costs and a series of ways to consolidate services in different areas.  It was mentioned that the school had centralized its shop and it was not clear what could be done with a centralization of business services for the departments.   If we get into extreme budget cuts, we may have to  look at the structure of the entire school.   A common campus with no separate schools was discussed.  In an one-day visit no obvious cost cuts were seen.  Substantial reorganizations would require more extensive review.  

NOMINATING COMMITTEE
Jim Spehr went through the election process for the new members.  There are five academies on campus and he believes us to be the second one.  We are different from the others; that is, we are for the School of Mines and Metallurgy and the others are for a specific departments.  He discussed the criteria for nominees and the yearly election process that we go through. The members of the nominating committee are Bob Brackbill, Jerry Bersett, Jim Spehr,  Kent Weisenstein, and Marvin Zeid.   The nominations  are good for three years.  At that time, candidates fall off the list and have to be renominated.  Currently we have 85 members, including the nine to be inducted this evening.  He asked for nominations from qualified candidates by the end of November.  There is no limit on how many can be nominated, however, they must meet the criteria.  He mentioned the banquet being free however, there is a $250 voluntary fee, that is used to cover mailings, statues, and the banquet itself.  The first year of membership is waived.  Jerry Bersett suggested that if you nominate someone to please provide information to the school about the person.  

Dean Saperstein announced that there were five nominees who could not attend this spring.  They are: Alan Burgess, Richard Chao, Joseph Gladbach, Joseph Quinn, and Philip Wade.  At this time Dean Saperstein ask that these five be approved to be invited and inducted at our Homecoming meeting in October.  Unanimously agreed.  He also mentioned Mr. Spalding, from Tulsa, who is in bad health, and he would like to visit him this summer to present him a statue as a member.  All agreed unanimously to this as well.  

Bill Horst recommended that Gary Havener be inducted next April.  He’s a 1962 Math Graduate and a 1995 Professional Degree Recipient.  Dick Hunt supported his recommendation.  Unanimously agreed to recommend him to the nominating committee.

SCHOLARSHIP COMMITTEE
Tom O’Keefe reported that the scholarship fund is at -$875.00.  As soon as we get back in the black we’ll award some scholarships.  He is open to suggestions.  Dr. Saperstein asked everyone to think ahead about giving a nominal scholarship to the school.  
It was discussed to raise the voluntary $250 fee that is given by the members.  Mentioned also, was designating OGS funds to scholarships, which these funds can be designated as one wishes.  No change to the fee was recommended at this time.    

JACKLING COMMITTEE
Perrin Roller, Chair of the Jackling Committee, was  unable to attend the meeting today.  In his absence, Cecilia Elmore reported on the Jackling Institute.  In the summer of 2002,  we had 106 attendees.  Of those, 80 applied and were accepted to UMR.   Cecilia Elmore reported that we now have 60 applications for 2003.  She then described how the applications are disbursed to schools, etc.  Almost 100 percent of the Jackling II students come to the School of Mines and Metallurgy.  Dick Hunt mentioned his concern that the Jackling Summer program might benefit from a section devoted to High School and Jr. College science teachers.  He recommended that such a program be organized for the benefit of these teachers for the 2004 year program.  Curt and Cecilia Elmore will be running the Jackling Institute this summer.  It was suggested to offer credit to high school teachers to ensure their attendance.  We need a proposal on how to get teachers to this program.  Cecilia and Curt Elmore will work on a plan for Jackling improvements and changes for the Homecoming meeting in October.  Dr. Laudon volunteered to work with Cecilia on the Jackling Program for Teachers.  

BUDGET

Dean Saperstein shared some background information on our plans for the future.  At the federal level there are financial shortages and the Congress has a lot of expenses to deal with.  Those interested in Higher Education are doing a lot of lobbying in Congress for us.   While not being able to increase aid to education by much, the Congress was generous in their research budget.   Competitive proposals for funding research were discussed.  There is not a lot of excess in the federal budget and this puts a burden on the States.  The State of Missouri is proposing additional cuts to higher education.  The UM system recurring budget has been cut ten percent and we have made up some of that through fee increases.   We have had to cost share some of this.  Next year may see another 10 percent cut in State support and we should plan on our budget shrinking by five-percent and we need to be prepared.  It we had to look at consolidation, it was asked if it could be undone if the economy was to get better?  Yes, of course, because institutional arrangement is not set in stone forever.  Increasing our enrollment was discussed.  We had 552 at the beginning of Fall semester in the School of Mines and Metallurgy; we would like to be at 800.

STRATEGIC PLANNING
Dean Saperstein discussed the targets that have been set for enrollment and for research.  Our targets are set to reconcile with the Provost’s budget model.  The achievements of the targets will need growth equal to or greater than that expected for other parts of the campus.  Dr. Saperstein explained the expenditures and goal by department and the contribution to campus and faculty member.  Dr. Saperstein mentioned meeting this summer to see if our totals are reasonable.  We will be doing strategic planning this summer.  We need on-going advice and review of our plans.  Do we need a committee on planning?  If interested in participation in a Strategic Planning Committee, please let the dean know. 

ENROLLMENT MANAGEMENT
Dean Saperstein introduced Jay Goff, Dean of Enrollment Management.  Dean Goff gave the growth rate of the campus.  He would like to have a graduate student enrollment of 1,300.  Freshman have gone from 700 to 815 last fall.  His ultimate goal is to have the freshman class to 900.  Our transfers are looking good and they grew by 17 percent last year.   Total enrollment last fall was 5,300 and this fall we think it will be 5,500.  There has been a small increase in the female population which is now at 26 percent.  We also need to see more female and minority students.   Dean Goff described his branding campaign for the School of Mines and Metallurgy.  Students today are drastically different than years ago.  The students do not know what we are or what we are doing in the School of Mines and Metallurgy.  It was decided to not change our name but to brand it and give it meaning.  Dean Goff went over the  the branding plan.  This needs to be approved by the school then they will test it with the students this summer for printing of the brochures in the fall.  He wanted the academy to look over the branding plan and let us know what they think.  A brand is a promise and we need to be able to back that up.  His goal is to get the enrollment where we can cap the school.  He will come to us about what the alums are doing and he will repeat and visit each year.  This is preliminary right now and he does need input.  

MINERAL MUSEUM
Dr. David Wronkiewicz reported that they have received a few new collections.  The Milton Bradley collection is displayed outside room 204.  He has completed the new cards for the display that indicates the donor’s name, etc.  The inventory database has been completed.  Approximately 20 schools per year visit the mineral museum.  UMR has received a cast of the pre-historic cave-bear bones and a student is currently detailing the bones and they plan to build a display for this.  Bob Laudon reported that a map of the grand canyon is now hung on the wall outside room 124.  John Hogan undertook this project and originally had no idea of its value.  Edwin Howell actually made the map in 1874 without the use of air photos, etc.  It’s a remarkable map and we hope to enclose it very soon.  

Bob Laudon announced that he has been looking at the teaching evaluations of faculty in the School of Mines and Metallurgy and will be rewarding faculty who have sustained outstanding teaching.  The first awards will be given out at the May 5 Faculty meeting.   

DEVELOPMENT

Judy Cavender gave a presentation regarding giving and announced new staff within the University Advancement Offices.   She went through the Campaign II, the quiet phase and public announcement stages.  Also discussed were the campus projects.  She announced  that McNutt Hall is now officially located at University Drive. 

NEW BUSINESS
Where should we put the new faculty person for the Birbeck Chair?  We will discuss this at the School Policy Committee Meeting.  The model does exist that it does not have to be permanently awarded to one department.  

ADJOURNMENT
John Bartel made the motion to adjourn and it was seconded by Jim Spehr.  All were in favor.  Meeting adjourned at 4:20 p.m.
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